United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

November 19, 2015

The Honorable John Hoeven Chairman Senate Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Homeland Security 135 Dirksen Senate Office Building Washington, D.C. 20510 The Honorable Jeanne Shaheen Ranking Member Senate Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Homeland Security 125 Hart Senate Office Building Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Chairman Hoeven and Ranking Member Shaheen:

As your Committee develops appropriations legislation for fiscal year 2016 (FY 2016), we urge you to provide the Commandant of the United States Coast Guard (USCG) with robust funding for the design and construction of a new heavy icebreaker for the Great Lakes region.

The USCG currently operates an aging fleet on the Great Lakes that includes only nine icebreaking-capable cutters, some of which date back to the 1970s. In 2006 the USCG added a heavy icebreaker called the USCG MACKINAW, but despite its addition, the USCG continues to struggle to combat the near record-breaking levels of ice coverage that have plagued the region in recent winters. Heavy ice cover disrupts shipping and commerce on the Great Lakes, resulting in a severe loss of economic activity, revenue and jobs that depresses both the regional and national economy.

During the 2013/2014 winter, U.S. flag cargo movements on the Great Lakes dropped by nearly 7 million tons, causing at least two steelmakers to reduce production, several power plants to nearly exhaust their supply of coal, and a total estimated cost of nearly 4,000 jobs and \$700 million in lost business revenue. This past winter resulted in an estimated decrease in cargo of 3.2 million tons, costing the economy \$355 million in lost revenue and nearly 2,000 jobs.

During this Congress, the importance of Great Lakes icebreaking has received bipartisan and bicameral recognition, including by your Committee, which, in its report to accompany the Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Act for FY 2016, expresses concern, "that the Coast Guard does not possess adequate capacity to meet its statutorily required mission on the Great Lakes, with negative consequences to the regional and national economy as well as to the safety of local communities¹." We share your concern and appreciate the report's requirement for an updated mission analysis. Furthermore, on May 18, 2015, the House unanimously passed by voice vote H.R. 1987, the Coast Guard Authorization Act of 2015, which authorizes funding in FY 2016 and FY 2017 for the design and construction of a new USCG icebreaker for the Great Lakes. As the leaders of the Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation and the House Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure work toward a final bill, we support the retention of the House-passed authorizing language.

¹ Senate Committee on Appropriations. Report to Accompany S. 1619, the Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Bill, 114th Congress, Senate Report 114-68, at 75 (2015).

It is essential that Congress provides the men and women of the Coast Guard with the resources they need to keep open shipping lanes in the Great Lakes and to conduct search and rescue missions to keep ships and their crews safe during winter's cruelest months. We look forward to working with you on this important matter.

Sincerely,

Gary C. Peters

United States Senator

Tammy Baldwin

United States Senator

Debbie Stabenow

United States Senator

Al Franken

United States Senator

Robert P. Casey, Jr.

United States Senator

Joe Donnelly

United States Senator

Amy Klobuchar

United States Senator

Sherrod Brown

United States Senator